Minutes of Performance & Standards Committee Meeting
13 July 2016, 9.15am in school

Present:	Louise Clarke, Pam Clinton, Marjorie Dean (Headteacher), Jez Pinfold, 
Anette Soyer, Jon Stobart                            

In attendance: 
Jane Thirlaway – Clerk

JS chaired the meeting in ZP’s absence

230/16 Apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from David Stone & Zanna Patchett. 

231/16 Pecuniary Interests Review
No interests were declared. 

232/16 Minutes of last meeting
Approved and signed as an accurate record. 

233/16 Matters arising from previous minutes
228/16 Monitoring Performance, investigate new assessment systems – Current assessment system, Chris Quigley curriculum and Classroom Monitor, is not sufficiently robust and requires a large amount of moderation and manual input to generate accurate assessments of pupil attainment and progress. MD had looked into several other options and a decision would be made, in consultation with teachers, by the end of term for a replacement which will be in place for September 2016.

234/16 KS1 & KS2 SATs results
KS2 – PC explained that this year’s SATs were the first based on the new National Curriculum. As a consequence, the results of this year’s tests are not directly comparable with any data from before. Tests were much harder than in previous years. On the old system children who would have reached level 5 or 6 are now only showing to be average this year. This is reflected by the national figure of only 53% of children meeting the expected standard in all 3 areas. 
PC had looked at the data from KS1 and used her own system to compare results and measure progress made by the children. For writing, children who could previously achieve L5 or 6 can now only be recorded as working at ‘greater depth’. There is no facility to report greater depth as a teacher assessment in reading and maths which were recorded either as ‘working at the expected standard’ or ‘has not met standard’. For subjects which were tested, children received a ‘working at the expected standard’ or ‘has not met standard’ result along with a scaled score. 
Governors asked what evidence there is that the school is stretching more able pupils. PC explained that this is very difficult to say, given the fact that there is no ‘working at greater depth’ category for GPS, Reading and Maths. However, pupils attaining well above the national average scaled score (103 in GPS/104 in reading/103 in maths) could be said to be working at a higher level. Our results included scaled scores over these averages, ranging from 104 to 114 in Reading; 106 to 112 in GPS and 105 to 109 in Mathematics, giving some indication that our more able pupils were being stretched to attain good results. 


Summary of Key Stage 2 National Curriculum Tests Results (Cohort = 14 pupils) is shown below:
	Subject
	Not at standard
	At Standard
	Working at greater depth

	GPS
	29%
	71%
	----

	Reading
	36%
	64%
	-----

	Writing (teacher assessed)
	36%
	64%
	0%

	Maths
	36%
	64%
	-----



Governors asked about how we can accurately assess pupil progress and whether the new harder national Curriculum is linked to the assessment system issues in making this more difficult. PC explained that direct comparisons between the old and new curricula are not possible. Also all aspects of reading, writing and maths have to be met in order for a child to reach expected progress. If only 2 out of 3 have been met so far then this indicates less than expected so the data given by the assessment system is sometimes being skewed by what work is being covered and is not giving an accurate position.
Governors asked whether the KS2 SATs results are a fair reflection of what was expected through teacher assessment. PC explained that teacher assessments all matched up SATS results, with the exception of reading. The questions were very different to sample papers seen.
Overall, governors were confident that the SATs results were a true reflection of where children were and that they were in line with teacher assessment. Assessing what the results tell us about the performance of the school is more difficult: results appear to be lower than in previous years, relative to national averages, but this is mitigated by the large proportion of SEND children in the cohort.

KS1 – with the exception of the phonics assessment, papers this year had changed from previous ones used. Maths and reading were actual marked papers, writing was teacher assessed only. Writing papers had been taken to moderation meetings where the marks had been confirmed.  

Summary of Key Stage 1 Results 2016 (Cohort = 15 pupils) is shown below:
	Subject
	Working towards standard
	Expected
	Greater depth

	Reading
	20%
	33%
	47%

	Writing
	20%
	53%
	27%

	Maths
	13%
	53%
	33%



Phonics assessment Year 1 and Year 2
The full cohort of 16 Year 1 pupils took the phonic assessment in June with results as follows:
Working at age related expectations - 14 pupils = 88%
Working below this level - 2 pupils = 13% 
One Year 2 children who did not achieve the expected level at the end of Year 1 was re-assessed and achieved the required level.

Governors stated they felt that for KS1 the results clearly showed where pupils were working at greater depth but as this isn’t so obvious for KS2 they needed to be confident that pupils could express their capabilities and are being stretched. Governors asked whether the school reported those children who are working at a greater depth. The teacher assessment system for reporting to the LA and the DfE does not allow teachers to record an assessment of greater depth for either reading or maths. A percentage of children are working at greater depth in KS2 and this was reported to parents via teacher assessment in their reports and is reflected in the scaled scores from the SATs. 

Governors asked whether the pupil premium was being used for any child in this cohort. PC reported that pupil premium funding had been used to support a child in the cohort with an on-line maths learning system. Results had showed that this funded initiative had had a positive impact on results.

235/16 Monitoring performance
Governors asked about pupil progress, especially in relation to year 6 children. MD presented data produced using Quigley and moderated by teacher assessment, which indicated that expected or better than expected progress was being made by over 90% of children in all years. The target for better than expected progress (33%) has been broadly met, with year 6 pupils showing particularly strong progress.
Governors asked about progress in writing (a LIP priority). MD explained that, with the exception of year 5, this is again broadly in line with targets. SEND and Pupil Premium children, have showed particularly strong in-year progress in writing with 40% and 50% respectively showing better than expected progress.

Raising the standard of teaching. Asked about progress from the LIO visit in September, MD reported that she and LIO had undertaken joint lesson observations in January and graded teaching as: 60% Good (One teacher not observed during January visit so previous grade applied); 40% Outstanding 
(PC left during this item)
Governors asked whether MD was confident that these standards had been maintained. MD explained that recent lesson observations, as part of the appraisal process, confirmed the assessment that all teaching is at least good. Evidence from work trawls show teachers are planning for and using a wider range of higher order questioning in lessons to promote pupil thinking and reflection.

Governors asked for an update on issues relating to behaviour . MD replied that appropriate behaviours for learning are being promoted and rewarded throughout the school through assemblies and by using the ‘Bees’. This supports pupils to develop independent learning strategies. The ‘time out chair’ sanction system remains in place. Regular school council and House meetings are held and the ‘caught you being good’ system, introduced in the summer term to promote good manners, has had a positive impact. There has been a shift in focus towards the positive and praise rather than the negative.

[bookmark: _GoBack]In response to a recent breach of security, governors asked what measures had been taken to ensure children’s safety and whether further measures were required. MD explained that the school had reacted strongly to the breach of security incident and steps were being taken to prevent this happening again in the future. These involved the introduction of 4 radios for use by staff on duty at play and lunchtime to improve communication between the main building and one another; an adult position by the Terrapin / Class 3 to ensure pupils do not access the ‘out of bounds’ area by the access gate, and a one to one monitor for an identified pupil . A meeting with the safeguarding officer from the County and premises Health & Safety advisor was set for later in the week, which would be attended by the Acting Chair of governors in support of the HT. This would be discussed as the next meeting.

Leadership & management - Link Governor visit between ZP & CM for English was planned for this term.
All Governors had now been sent LIO visit and QA reports. JS & ZP had met with Jon Taylor to discuss potential Ofsted questions.

236/16 Policy approval
· Sex & Relationships
The above policy had been reviewed by the relevant link governor and recommended for approval. Policy was duly approved.


229/16 Date of next meeting
Wednesday 16 November 2016

Meeting closed at 10.50am.

